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Mr. Bryan Torell, Chief Job Representative WPEA

Ms. Beth Norman, President PCFT

OTHERS PRESENT 
Terry Ryan, Jo Ann Baria Cameron Cox, Debra Gilchrist, Amy Plunkett, Lauren Adler, Marie Harris

CALL TO ORDER
Mr. Gaspard called the meeting to order at 1:00 pm.

PLEDGE OF


Mr. Gaspard led the group in the pledge.

ALLEGIANCE


QUORUM


A quorum was established.

CHANGES/ADDITIONS
None
MEETING MINUTES   
Ms. Rosenblatt moved and Mr. Meyer seconded the motion to approve the minutes of the January 12, 2011 meeting.



MOTION PASSED

COLLEGE INPUT AND REPORTS

ASPCFS (Reported by Amy Plunkett) 

Ms. Plunkett reported that the student activities board is hosting spirit week to promote school pride, events planned for the week include, drawings for Raider pride clothing, a carnival, pictures with the school mascot, treats, and games.

Ms. Plunkett stated that during a public student government meeting, students were ratified into committees such as the S&A and calendar committee. 

In closing, Ms. Plunkett noted that student government would be hosting Mr. Dion Jordan, an inspirational speaker who will motivate and educate students on multiculturalism and inclusion for Black History month. They will also be hosting a blood drive and hope to have many participates as there is currently a blood shortage.

ASPCP (Reported by Lauren Adler)

Ms. Adler reported that 30 Puyallup students attended the student legislative rally in support of community and technical colleges. Over 500 students were in attendance from 16 different colleges. Ms. Alder had the honor to speak at the rally focusing on the importance of access and clear educational pathways for students. Several legislators spoke to students in support of the community college system and encouraged students to visit them in their offices to share their personal stories. Puyallup student government plans to host another visit to Olympia mid-way through the session to ensure that student voices are heard.

Ms. Adler reported that the Tech Fee committee is currently in deliberations and close to making final decisions on the requests for funding. The District Tech Fee committee will begin their process in the near future and the final Tech Fee recommendations will be brought to the April Board meeting for approval. She also stated that the Puyallup Service and Activities (S&A) budget committee is underway with committee members identified and an orientation session planned for early March. 

In closing, Ms. Adler noted that student programs and the Puyallup choir department are hosting Seattle Pro Musica in the Arts and Allied Health Theatre this evening. They are expecting a full house as 285 tickets have been distributed.

Mr. Gaspard asked if students were pleased with the outcome of the rally, in answer Ms. Adler stated that students would have appreciated more time with legislators. It was suggested that students be encouraged to contact their legislators to enforce the issues facing students.

PCFT President (Reported by Beth Norman)

Ms. Norman reported that the District calendar committee recently met, a change to July had been proposed for the start time of summer quarter due to issues with financial aid, but because this would create instructional issues the calendar will remain the same for this year.

Ms. Norman noted that sabbaticals for faculty are a budget issue, however faculty are looking at several options that will enable the college to continue offering sabbaticals such as a one-year sabbatical, or by quarter. Faculty overwhelmingly supported a sabbatical of a year to provide time to do innovative and substantial projects. She stated that they would like to have a 2nd year option by quarters as that would provide for flexibility.
Ms. Norman reported that faculty continues to be involved in countywide efficiency work and their focus is on the success of students. She also stated that the faculty grievance on leave issues has moved to step two and the union has sent a formal letter to the administration regarding the transition from division chairs to deans and they are awaiting a response. Faculty contract negotiations begin this week and she will be a member of the team.

Ms. Norman stated that faculty has participated in the development of the new vision and mission statements and are also reviewing the core abilities definitions. 

In closing, Ms. Norman invited the trustees to attend the Distinguished Faculty Dinner honoring John Lucas on February 26, 2011.

 WPEA Representative (Reported by Bryan Torell)
Mr. Torell reported that elections for chief and assistant job representatives were held in December and the results finalized in January with him remaining as Chief Job Representative and Ms. Mary Davis as Assistant Chief Job Representative. He stated that a meeting has been scheduled by human resources to review the reduction in force (RIF) process with the job representatives on this team to better assist employees going through the process and the labor management team will also meet in the coming weeks.

Mr. Torell reported that the classified staff survey was completed December 2010 and the survey is now in a presentable form.  WPEA has sent a PDF of the survey to the chancellor’s office to be available to the Board of Trustees. In earlier Board reports and discussions with the administrative team, it was agreed that the survey would be presented and addressed in such a way that would foster productive communication and mutual respect. Several job representatives met with the chancellor and presidents to review and discuss the survey results and comments. It was decided that the next step would be to meet with the administrative communication team to resolve areas of concern. There was much discussion about how the college facilitates communication and how to make it better; for instance, currently the presidents hold brown bag lunchtime meetings and all-college meetings where updates are provided regarding legislative information and issues facing the district and statewide college system. Dr. Johnson reiterated her desire to meet with classified staff to maintain an open line on communication. Staff members are looking forward to this opportunity. Some observations from the survey are as follows: 

· 33 Classified Staff of the 200 plus at the college responded to the survey. 

· The issues that came up most often were: workload, communication and dysfunctional problem resolution. This was not a surprise as we hear often that these are the core of the issues staff deal with daily.

· There were many positive comments about individual departments, mid to upper level management interaction and communication from administration.

· WPEA received feedback as well about our efforts.  Although there were positive comments, the survey showed that we have work to do. 

In conclusion: The union looks forward to and welcomes meeting with the administrative communication team to work towards mutual resolution of identified issues.  

Mr. Gaspard expressed his appreciation to the union for meeting with administration to discuss the survey results and continuing to work on positive outcomes. Ms. Rosenblatt hopes more staff can be encouraged to participate in the next survey. Dr. Johnson added her appreciation for the way the survey was conducted and the great conversation, which focused on being solution oriented, she is aware and understands the concerns regarding workload. She noted that the workload issue is a struggle throughout the district and system-wide with over enrollment and the budget cut backs. 

SETTING DIRECTION/VISION

Chancellor’s Report

Dr. Johnson stated that the college had a successful graduation ceremony for our military students and thanked Ms. Rosenblatt for attending. She also reported that the college received awards on our elearning programs through 2011 Leadership and Innovation in elearning award and David Lippmann also received an award for his work in math, Quality matters with a team of faculty at the Assessment, Teaching, and Learning Conference. Many great teaching and learning strategies are being implemented at the college and system-wide.

Dr. Johnson reported that the Foundation is close to the goal of the 21st Learning Campaign, they have approximately $65,000 to go. She noted that the Foundation still needs a liaison from the Board of Trustees.

Dr. Johnson reported that enrollment across the state has leveled off, but is still well over funded targets. Pierce College is currently 107% of target for Winter quarter, but actual FTE is down 85 from last winter. This is a combination of the availability of financial aid, course offerings, and perhaps those who have returned to work or exhausted financial resources. 

Dr. Johnson stated that there are new developments each day in the legislature and the college and system are responding to bills and giving testimony as needed. She has provided testimony on efficiencies planning in our system, the governor’s budget and the importance of keeping the M&O, and will be providing testimony at two upcoming sessions on Running Start tuition. Ms. Wiszmann is currently in Olympia testifying on rules and regulations that decrease our flexibility with hiring; personal services contracts, and travel. Ms. Yochum has testified on faculty increments, and college centers. The SBCTC is monitoring bills of significance to our system, one of the bills is SB 5462- Financial Aid Administration, it requires the SBCTC to act as a clearinghouse for all state and federal financial aid awarded to students in the state’s community and technical college system and be the single point of contact for all community and technical college students applying for financial aid. Dr. Johnson is participating in all of the legislative meetings with the SBCTC and will keep the trustees apprised of changes as they happen.

Budget Update

Dr. Johnson stated that at the January Board meeting the Board approved changes to the 2010-11 budget because we were told that the federal maintenance of effort level would be honored. That will still be the case; however, the senate’s supplemental budget includes an additional reduction of $13 million from the Community and Technical College budget (a cut of approximately 3% that will bring us to the rest of state government at 6.3%). Their proposal is to require us to “write a check to the state” out of our tuition dollars to cover a portion of the State Need Grant. This will maintain the state’s allocation to us (preserving the maintenance of effort level) but taking about $600,000 from our reserve funds. This is a difficult precedent because it has the state taking our tuition dollars and fund balances. An option may be to allow us flexibility in serving students who need financial aid through tuition waivers, scholarships, and etc. without us giving back the money. That creates some challenges because it sets a precedent that the colleges are responsible for funding the state need great. 

Dr. Johnson reported that the District budget planning process is underway, in the coming weeks there will be budget kick-off meetings for budget managers were instructions for budget planning would be presented.

 Ms. Rosenblatt asked if there are opportunities for trustees to visit with local legislators and discuss the issues facing our system. In answer, Dr. Johnson stated that the TACTC legislative committee is sending trustees to hearings when needed. Trustees can also contact their legislators on their own time to show support for higher education.  Mr. Gaspard also mentioned that Dr. Johnson can call on Board members to accompany her to hearings for support.

INSTITUTIONAL ASSESSMENT AND QUALITY ASSURANCE

Board Action

Board Action 2011-02 Fort Steilacoom S&A Fund Expenditure

Mr. Tiam moved and Mr. Meyer seconded the motion to approve the Fort Steilacoom S&A fund expenditure as presented.

MOTION PASSED

Ms. Plunkett stated that the additional $100,000 would be used for the design and refurbishment of the Pierce College Student Programs Performance and Fireside Lounge. Ms. Yochum stated that she has been working with students on the planning of the remodeled space. She and Dr. Johnson appreciate the student’s support of the building enhancement efforts. The plans will provide great usable space for both students and the college community.

Board Action 2011-03 Adoption of Pierce College Mission and Vision Statements and Core Values

Mr. Meyer moved and Ms. Rosenblatt seconded the motion to adopt the mission and vision statements and core values as presented.

MOTION PASSED

Dr. Johnson stated that the college has undergone a comprehensive and collaborative mission/vision and values review process with faculty, staff, and administration input. The process began at the Fall All-District day followed by several blogs and the work of the extended institutional effectiveness committee. The institutional effectiveness committee has proposed these Mission/Vision Statements and Core Values to the District Policy and Governance Cabinet who in-turn recommends adoption as presented. These statements clearly articulate the college’s purpose and provide guidance and direction for Pierce College. This work is the foundation of the accreditation self-study report that will be prepared for submission to the commission in the Fall of 2011.

The new statements are:

Vision- Possibilities realized: Innovative and engaged learners enriching our local and global communities.
Mission- Pierce College creates quality educational opportunities for a diverse community of learners to thrive in an evolving world.
Core Values- Learning, Integrity, Respect, Accountability, Sustainability
Institutional Outcomes- Student Learning and Success, Institutional Excellence, Diverse and Positive College Environment, Contribution to Community

Institutional Effectiveness Priorities

Dr. Gilchrist reviewed the Institutional Effectiveness process and scorecard. She stated that based on the 2009 institutional effectiveness report the committee is recommending the following priorities:

1. Student Support Services 

· Internal and external feedback identified specific support areas where the gap between importance and satisfaction ratings could be improved.

2. Graduation Rates

· Pierce College District’s graduation rates were less than both state and benchmarks colleges.

3. Transfer Rates and Success

· In comparison to other Washington community college transfer students, Pierce College transfer students earned a lower GPA at both UWT and PLU, two of the District’s leading transfer institutions.

4. Instructional Programs/Distance Learning Success

· Distance Learning state-supported students earned lower course GPAs and had higher course withdraw/incomplete rates than both Fort Steilacoom and Puyallup students.

5. External Evaluation and Feedback

· Since 2007, external evaluation and community feedback regarding Pierce College’s services and visibility has been minimal.

6. Collaboration and Engagement 

· Employee and/or student feedback indicated interest in improving the following: opportunities to impact district, college and departmental decision-making; professional development; district-wide teamwork, harmony, trust and an overall sense of feeling valued; and time and resources to complete job responsibilities.

7. Demonstrating Improvements in Student Learning and Administrative Processes based on evidence.

· The accreditation process requires that we show evidence of improvements based on what was revealed through the assessment process.

Dr. Gilchrist stated that upon approval of the above priorities the Institutional Effectiveness committee would distribute the priorities to three outcomes committees, those committees then analyze for their area’s role and potential actions, they determine the best path to achieve desired results. The outcome committees refer to appropriate departments/committees as needed, working within existing shared governance structures. 

Following a brief discussion, Mr. Gaspard thanked Dr. Gilchrist for her and the committee’s work on this process, he appreciates having the measures that guide our work, and the trustees look forward to future reports

BOARD BUSINESS

Board Chair Report

Mr. Meyer and Ms. Rosenblatt both attended the TACTC Winter Conference; they found that there were some very informative topics and speakers. Governor Gregoire gave a state of state address and expressed her appreciation for the community college system and spoke of the difficulties facing our state. Dr. Mark Milliron, Deputy Director for Postsecondary Improvement with the Bill & Melinda Gates Foundation spoke about meeting the college completion challenge. Mr. Meyer stated that Dr. Milliron was a fabulous speaker and hopes that we could have him present to the faculty as he has a proven life-long commitment to the community college mission. Ms. Rosenblatt added that our state is fortunate to have the Gates Foundation as they are well known for exploring leadership development, future trends, learning strategies, and the human side of technology change.

Ms. Rosenblatt stated that the afternoon sessions were not as interesting and were rated low among the trustees. Members from ACCT provided background information on the Governance institute for Student Success that will be presented at the Spring conference. Dr. Johnson encouraged trustees to attend this conference as we have the opportunity to send three trustees to this educational session.

Mr. Gaspard reported that several trustees attended the legislative reception hosted by the Pierce County colleges. Several legislators stopped by and the trustees were able to talk about the issues important to our colleges and its students; however he noted that attendance was low and wondered if there is value in continuing this event. It was stated that the legislative breakfast held in December was more meaningful and better attended. He suggested that we might want to consider hosting a lunch in the Capital building were the legislator’s work, it may be a better format then we are currently using. These and other ideas will be explored among the Pierce County public information officers and brought back to the trustees for consideration. 

Mr. Meyer provided the trustees with an update of the Countywide Coordinating Committee efficiency work. He expressed his pride in the work that Pierce College participants are doing, they come to the meetings prepared and are willing to look at difficult issues. He noted that there are eleven work groups looking at areas of instruction, enrollment services, technology, financial aid, and others. There is broad representation on the committee and members have responsibility for bringing information back to their campus and constituents.  The committee had a facilitated conversation regarding consolidation scenarios, it was a rich conversation and there was agreement to continue the exploration of the various scenarios. He believes the committee’s work is aligning with the statewide efforts however there is a fear that legislators may try to implement something before the colleges have completed their research and decisions will be made that are not data driven. He noted that updates will be reported to the trustees in future meetings. Dr. Johnson thanked Mr. Meyer for recognizing the efforts of Pierce College committee members; she added her appreciation for the leadership roles taken on by our Vice Presidents Dr. Carol Green and Mr. Bill McMeekin. She noted that Pierce County is considered the leaders in the state regarding the efficiency work. 

Activities Calendar

Members were provided an activity calendar in their packets and will inform the board secretary of the events they would like to attend.

EXECUTIVE SESSION



At 2:55 pm, Mr. Gaspard announced that the Board would now go into executive session as permitted by the open public meeting law to discuss candidates in the tenure process. The executive session would last for 30 minutes and no action will be taken. The regular Board meeting will be adjourned immediately following the executive session.
At 3:25 pm. Mr. Gaspard announced that the executive session had ended. No action was taken by the Board during the executive session. The regular meeting is reconvened at 3:25 pm and adjourned at 3:26 pm.

NEXT REGULAR MEETING        March 2, 2011--Pierce College Puyallup
ADJOURNMENT


The meeting adjourned at 3:26 pm.


________________________                                    _______________________             
                

Michele L. Johnson, Chancellor


Marc Gaspard, Chair
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